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Minutes of the Meeting Held

September 5, 2007

The Delaware Harness Racing Commission’s Rules Committee met for a meeting at Delaware Department of Agriculture, Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Wednesday, September 5, 2007.

Committee Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	John Hensley, Sr. Dir. Horse Racing, Dover Downs

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal, DHRC

	Hugh J. Gallagher, DDA, Administrator, DHRC
	George Staats, Commissioner


                        Absent
                                                                   Others Present
	Karen Craft, Harrington Raceway
	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge

	Judy Davis-Wilson
	Dr. Jay Baldwin

	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing Dover Downs
	


Call to Order/Welcome Mr. Gallagher called the public session to order at 10:25     a.m., and welcomed those in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes Mr. Hensley offered that Mr. Lockhart had some corrections and additions to propose. He will email the corrections to Ms. Price, who will incorporate them and present them for approval at the next meeting.  
Discussion Items

6.3.3.1 Claiming procedures Delete “in the form of cash or certified check”. Insert “The deposit shall be in cash or may be in a certified check at the discretion of the Association. The Association may require that a certified check clear the bank upon which it was drawn and funds transferred to the Association’s account prior to the credit being established.” Currently, the tracks have different policies; Dover Downs has a “money on account” set up, and Harrington Raceway does not.. Mr. DiMario commented it would be easier if they would make them uniform. There was general agreement to approve the language as proposed, but no Motion to require the tracks to unify their policies. 
6.6.11 Delaware Owned Mr. Gallagher reported that since the last Commission meeting a form has been used for recertification for Delaware Owned. The form is now part of the licensing procedure. Mr. DiMario said no additional rule change is necessary.
6.3.3.16 Eligibility Certificates Ms. Davis-Wilson had suggested this language be checked. Since paper forms no longer exist, “and eligibility certificates have” will be deleted, and the word “has” will be inserted after “registration.”

7.1.2.8 Mr. Hensley read Mr. Lockhart’s proposed added language. Mr. DiMario opposed, for many reasons, stating the draw is supposed to be a purely random draw; it’s not always practical to do, and there are few re-draws, perhaps six/year.  Chairman Steele thought the horsemen should be thrilled that they’re getting in.  “Where a horse properly declared is omitted from the race by error of the Association, the race may be redrawn or the omitted horse may take the position of a horse incorrectly included in the race at the judges’ discretion. The post position shall be determined by lot among those horses incorrectly included in the race if they share equal preference dates. Ms. Steele made a Motion to accept the language as proposed, and Commissioner Staats seconded. Mr. DiMario opposed it as he said it discourages accuracy, and the policy has been to move the horses in. A re-vote showed everyone in favor, with Mr. DiMario opposed. Judge Egger will let Mr. Gallagher know, so each time there is a redraw, it can be discussed with Mr. DiMario.  Mr. Egger said for a stakes race, you’d probably have a redraw, as no horse’s coming out. Further discussion included another rewrite. “Where a horse properly declared is omitted from the race by error of a racing official, the race may be either redrawn or the omitted horse may take the position of a horse incorrectly included in the race at the judges’ discretion. The post position shall be determined by lot among those horses incorrectly included in the race if they share equal preference dates. Any error must be discovered prior to the official scratch time.” Mr. Boese made a Motion to approve the language as proposed (without modifications), Ms. Steele seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. (Revisions noted above were made for clarify later by Mr. Gallagher.)
8.3.5.9.4.1 Bleeder Restriction Times Mr. DiMario explained our current bleeder rule remains with the horse for life. Other jurisdictions limit the period to 365 days, as does the ARCI Model rule. The Delaware Thoroughbred rules allow 10, 30 and 90 days out for first, second and third bleeds. Mr. DiMario proposed for a 365 day time period and 10 days of ineligibility for a second bleed, as opposed to 30 days out in the ARCI rule. Dr. Baldwin reported that New Jersey is a declaration state, but still has suspensions of 10, 30, 90 and life. Maryland is now a declaration state, and is more lenient than the ARCI rule; they can declare in and declare off; Pennsylvania is 365 days, too. Dr. Baldwin recommended that as horses get older, 30 days out would work. He asked what Messrs. Lockhart and Hensley thought. Mr. Hensley said he is not opposed to 365 days, and agrees to 30, but not 10 days, for the safety and welfare of the horse. Dr. Baldwin agreed the 365 day period gives more flexibility to the trainer, but added he is not a Commission vet.; he agreed to the 365 days, 10, 30, 30 and life. Chairman Steele also agreed. Mr. Boese made a Motion to approve those parameters, Mr. DiMario seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. 
7.6.13.14 Whipping It was suggested to adopt the USTA Rule 18 § 9, as follows: “Drivers will be allowed whips not to exceed 4 feet, plus a snapper not longer than 6 inches. Provided further that the following actions shall be considered as excessive or indiscriminate use of the whip: a. Causing visible injury b. Whipping a horse after a race c. Whipping under the arch or shafts of the sulky. The use of the whip shall be confined to an area above and between the sulky shafts, to include the sulky shafts and the outside wheel discs.” and to retain the current rule language as follows: “Drivers shall keep a line in each hand from the start of the race until the quarter pole. From the quarter pole to the 7/8th pole, a driver may only use the whip once for a maximum of three strokes. Once the lead horse is at the 7/8th pole, these restrictions do not apply.” Mr. DiMario suggested adding “The judges shall have the authority to order or conduct visual inspections at their discretion.” There was unanimous agreement to adopt these changes, but no formal vote was taken.

Upcoming Meetings

Rules Committee Oct 4, 2007 10:15 a.m. Dept. of Ag., Secretary’s Conference Room.
Adjournment 
At approximately 12:23 p.m., Mr. Hensley moved to adjourn, Ms. Steele seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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